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CITY OF NEW HAVEN

BOARD OF ALDERMEN    
          November 15, 2010
          Honorable Carl Goldfield

          President, New Haven Board of Aldermen

          Dear President Goldfield:

We would like to respectfully submit to the Board of Aldermen the attached communication, a proposed resolution urging City officials and staff to discontinue negotiating, soliciting, deliberating, investigating, researching, and implementing any agreement to securitize revenues from municipal parking meters, including the so-called parking meter monetization plan, and to look for other alternatives to address the City’s long-term budget problems.
The city administration advanced a proposal this past spring under which Gates Group Capital Partners of Ohio would pay the city $50 million now in return for a guaranteed portion of the revenues collected from New Haven parking meters for the next 25 years.  This proposal, tabled by the Board of Aldermen, was considered by many to be a short-sighted selling off of a long term city asset and reliable source of revenue to fill a one-time budget gap.

In recent weeks, the city administration has made clear that the proposed parking meter monetization deal is still under consideration, with implications that city officials are depending on parking meter monetization to be one of its options for addressing the budgetary problems facing the city. 

Under the currently proposed contract, the city would relinquish considerable flexibility to control and operate its parking meters, including having to obtain approval from the lender for any new operational contract the city signs and restrictions on additional parking meters the city may consider installing in the future. 
During the three years parking meter monetization has been under discussion, countless hours of city employees’ time and limited resources have been spent negotiating and advocating for this plan. 
The monetization proposal has been extensively examined, discussed and considered.  At this point, the continued preoccupation with monetization of the city’s parking meter revenue stream is serving as a distraction and delaying serious discussion about other legitimate, reasonable and fiscally responsible alternatives to address the city’s deeply concerning and long-term budgetary problems. 
Further, at a time when taxpayers are already paying $60 million in debt service each year, it does not make sense to take on such a massive new financial obligation which would be binding on city taxpayers for decades to come.  
We strongly believe that it is time to put this proposal behind us. To that end, we ask that the Board please approve this resolution urging City officials and staff to discontinue negotiating, soliciting, deliberating, investigating, researching, and implementing any agreement to securitize revenues from municipal parking meters, including the so-called parking meter monetization plan, and to look for other alternatives to address the City’s long-term budget problems.
         Thank you for your consideration of this measure.

         Respectfully submitted,

         MICHAEL JONES
         Alderman, 1st Ward
        GINA CALDER

        ALDERWOMAN,  2nd Ward

         JACQUELINE JAMES EVANS

         Alderwoman, 3rd Ward

        ANDREA JACKSON BROOKS

        Alderwoman, 4th Ward

         JORGE PEREZ
         Alderman, 5th Ward
         DOLORES COLON

         Alderwoman, Ward 6

         MICHAEL SMART

         Alderman, 8th Ward

         MATTHEW SMITH
         Alderman, 9th Ward
         JUSTIN ELICKER

         Alderman, 10th Ward
        GERALD M. ANTUNES

        Alderman, 12th Ward

         ALEXANDER RHODEEN
         Alderman, 13th Ward
        JOSEPH RODRIGUEZ

        Alderman, 15h Ward

         MIGDALIA CASTRO

        Alderman, 16th Ward

         ALPHONSE PAOLILLO, JR.

         Alderman, 17th Ward

         ARLENE DEPINO

         Alderwoman, 18th Ward

         GREGORY MOREHEAD

         Alderman, 22nd Ward

         SERGIO RODRIGUEZ
         Alderman, 26th Ward
         CLAUDETTE ROBINSON THORPE

         Alderwoman, 28th Ward

RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN STRONGLY URGING CITY OFFICIALS AND STAFF TO DISCONTINUE NEGOTIATING, SOLICITING, DELIBERATING, INVESTIGATING, RESEARCHING, AND IMPLEMENTING ANY AGREEMENT TO SECURITIZE REVENUES FROM MUNICIPAL PARKING METERS, INCLUDING THE SO-CALLED PARKING METER MONETIZATION PLAN, AND TO  LOOK FOR OTHER ALTERNATIVES TO ADDRESS THE CITY’S LONG-TERM BUDGET PROBLEMS. 

WHEREAS: The city administration advanced a proposal this past spring under which Gates Group Capital Partners of Ohio would pay the city $50 million now in return for a guaranteed portion of the revenues collected from New Haven parking meters for the next 25 years; and 

WHEREAS: after careful consideration and deliberation, and following several public hearings, the Board of Aldermen was unsupportive of and tabled the proposal, which many consider to be a short-sighted selling off of a long term city asset and reliable source of revenue to fill a one-time budget gap; and 

WHEREAS: a large segment of the general public has expressed the belief that it would be a mistake and bad public policy to give up such a long-term, recurring income stream in return for a lump sum payment to plug a one-time budget gap; and 

WHEREAS: the city administration has made clear that the proposed parking meter monetization deal is still under consideration, with implications that the city administration is depending on parking meter monetization to be one of its options for addressing the budgetary problems facing the city; and

WHEREAS: under the currently proposed contract, the city would relinquish considerable flexibility to control and operate its parking meters, including having to obtain approval from the lender for any new operational contract the city signs and restrictions on additional parking meters the city may consider installing in the future; and

WHEREAS: conversations between Gates Capital Partners and the city regarding parking meter monetization began in November of 2007 and for three years has occupied countless hours of city employees’ time and limited resources negotiating and advocating for monetization; and

WHEREAS: the continued preoccupation with and attempts to advocate for the monetization of the city’s parking meter revenue stream is serving as a distraction and delaying serious discussion about other legitimate, reasonable and fiscally responsible alternatives to address the city’s deeply concerning and long-term budgetary problems; and

WHEREAS: the city has paid approximately $60 million in debt service in fiscal year

2009-2010 and will continue to use a large percentage of taxpayer dollars each year to service its high levels of debt even without the additional payments that would be required if the city decided to monetize its parking meters; and

WHEREAS: a government that is truly responsive and responsible to its taxpayers and residents not only considers the decisions it makes in terms of their impact on the next few years or political terms of office, but in terms of their impact for decades to come.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the New Haven Board of Aldermen strongly expresses  its opposition to the continuing efforts of city officials and staff in negotiating, soliciting, deliberating, investigating, researching, and implementing any agreement to securitize revenues from municipal parking meters, including the so-called parking meter monetization plan; and
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the New Haven Board of Aldermen requests that city officials engage in serious discussions about other legitimate, reasonable, and fiscally responsible solutions, which do not include securitizing revenues from municipal parking meters, to address the city’s deeply concerning, long-term budgetary problems.
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